PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, December 16, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, December 16, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report
New Town Website – Town Manager Mark Sylvia reported that the Town’s Website Re-Design Committee is working diligently to finalize and launch a new and improved Town website by the end of the year. 
PACTV Government Replays – On behalf of PACTV, Chairman Quintal announced that, due to system upgrades, government meeting replays will not air during the weekend of January 3rd and 4th, 2009.   Meetings, he said, will replay on Friday January 2, 2009 and further airing times will be announced.

Plymouth Rock Studios – Chairman Quintal invited Bill Wynne of Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) to provide an update on the studio’s project time table.
Mr. Wynne discussed PRS’s activities and projected schedule related to the motion-picture studio project.   PRS, he said, filed its MEPA documents on November 17, 2008, and site design review with the Planning Board will begin in late January.  Traffic design will continue to be a primary focus, Mr. Wynne explained, and PRS’s engineers hope to have ten traffic solutions narrowed down to three as soon as possible.  PRS hopes to begin construction in the second quarter of 2009, he noted, with the hope of opening in the fall of 2010.   Mr. Wynne pointed out that the State’s I-Cubed funding program will be a key factor in the project timetable.

Licenses

Vehicle For Hire Operator (Renewals)

· Habilitation Assistance requested the renewal of Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses for the drivers listed below.   Issuance of these license renewals is subject to the requisite CORI background check and driving record review.

· Allen Eddy

· Michael Eddy

· Scott Adams

· Mitchell Wilson

· Gary Parker

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the renewal of Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses for the drivers listed above to operate for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Vehicle For Hire Operator (New)

· TLC Quality Transportation requested a new Vehicle for Hire Operator License for the driver listed below.   Issuance of this license is subject to the requisite CORI background check and driving record review.
· Harry Barnes, 18 Heather Drive, Plymouth

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a new Vehicle for Hire Operator license for Harry Barnes to drive for TLC Quality Transportation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Vehicle For Hire (Renewals)

· Habilitation Assistance, 430 Court Street, requested renewal of the following licenses:
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Taxi and Livery

· Applying for 24 vehicles – 3 Taxi, 21 Livery

     
(Five of the vehicles are new)

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the renewal of a Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (Taxi and Livery) and the licensing of 23 vehicles (3 Taxi and 20 Livery) for Habilitation Assistance.  

Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Permission for Temporary Closing

· First VCH Corporation d/b/a The Lobster Hut, Town Wharf, requested permission to close temporarily for maintenance repairs starting on December 21, 2008 until February 4, 2009.  They will reopen February 5, 2009.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a temporary closing for VCH Corporation d/b/a The Lobster Hut.  

Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Licenses in conjuction with a public hearing

· Capitol  Hospitality Group Inc. d/b/a On the Rocks Tavern, 42 Court Street, requested the following licenses in conjunction with their request for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Jukebox, radio, TV, dancing

· Sunday Entertainment – Jukebox, radio, TV

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the licenses listed above for Capitol Hospitality Group Inc. d/b/a On the Rocks Tavern.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Jim Yasinski requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for December 31, 2007 from 8:00 p.m. to 1:00 a.m. for a New Years Eve Wine Tasting Dinner.  Liquor Liability Insurance is in place.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Jim Yasinski.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Café Olio, 3 Village Green North, Stephen Conti, requested five (5) One Day Wine & Malt licenses from 5:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for private dinner parties on the following dates: January 2, 9, 16, 23, and 30, 2009.   Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved five (5) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Café Olio / Steven Conti.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Common Victualler License (New)

· Sabor Market, 63 Long Pond Road, Vinicio Cordon, Manager, requested a Common Victualler License.  Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler license for Sabor Market / Vinicio Cordon.  
Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the September 23, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Public Comment

Barry Meltzer, chairman of Plymouth’s No Place for Hate Committee (“NPFH”), thanked Mr. Sylvia for the support he has shown of NPFH’s mission and activities during his tenure with the Town.   Mr. Meltzer then invited the Board and the public to attend the annual Martin Luther King Day Breakfast event at Plymouth South High School on January 19, 2009.

Public Hearing – New Annual All-Alcohol License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a new Annual All-Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from Capitol Hospitality Group, Inc. d/b/a On the Rocks, 42 Court Street, Michael J. Jones, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Brian Fecteau of the law firm Delaney & Muncey addressed the Board on behalf of On the Rocks owner and manager Michael Jones.   Attorney Fecteau explained that Mr. Jones has established On the Rocks at 42 Court Street, where he has invested a significant amount of his own capital into renovating the former location of Simon’s Restaurant.  

Mr. Jones addressed the Board and discussed his plans for On the Rocks, which he hopes to open as soon as the liquor license is approved and returned by the State.   In response to questions from the Selectmen, Mr. Jones confirmed that he has no plans to apply for a pool table or amplified music permit, as he would like to maintain an affordable, community-oriented establishment where families feel welcome.  

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment from the public in favor or in opposition to the license application.  No citizens came forward to address the Selectmen.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board approved a new Annual All-Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License for Capitol Hospitality Group, Inc. d/b/a On the Rocks.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

The Board then voted upon the miscellaneous licenses requested by Capitol Hospitality Group, Inc. in conjunction with the public hearing.  [See “Licenses” section.]

Public Hearing – New Annual All-Alcohol License

Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a new Annual All-Alcohol General On-Premise Liquor License from Konida LLC d/b/a Jungle Plex, 8 Natalie Way, Darin Yee, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Michael Pieroni, General Counsel and General Manager for the Jungle Plex, and Darren Meischner, co-owner, addressed the Board regarding the license application.  Mr. Pieroni explained that he and his fellow co-owners seek to convert an 850 square foot room (formerly used as an arcade room) into a small lounge with a window-style bar that can be closed when alcohol service is not available.  The Jungle Plex, he said, holds several events and fundraisers for which they can hold cocktail receptions in this converted space.

The bar area, Mr. Pieroni reported, will be completely separate from the gymnasium area and will be open from 7:00 to 11:00 p.m. or midnight.   He explained that the owners’ decision to establish the lounge was initiated by requests from patrons of the Jungle Plex’s numerous adult sports leagues, who have asked for this service.  
In response to questions from the Selectmen, Mr. Pieroni stated that the entire Jungle Plex facility is videotaped for security purposes, and trained staff, under the supervision of manager Darin Yee, will ensure that alcoholic beverages do not leave the lounge area.  For special events that are too large for the lounge to accommodate, he said, a special one-day license will be requested. 
Several members of the Board advised the owners of the Jungle Plex to keep their operations in the lounge under tight control, considering the number of youths who use the facility for sporting events.  Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Mr. Pieroni and Mr. Meischner to address the Jungle Plex’s tax bills that have fallen into arrears with the Town.  Mr. Pieroni assured the Board that payment will be made shortly.  In regards to the Board’s concerns about the service of alcohol within the facility, Mr. Pieroni assured the Board that the owners and staff of the Jungle Plex will not tolerate irresponsible or inappropriate behavior at their facility.
Seeing no further questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment from the public in favor or in opposition to the license application.  No citizens came forward to address the Selectmen.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a new Annual All-Alcohol General On-Premise Liquor License for Konida LLC d/b/a Jungle Plex.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Town Manager’s Position – Search Options
Roberta Kety, Plymouth’s Director of Human Resources, provided the Selectmen with information on recruitment options in the search for a new Town Manager.  Ms. Kety outlined the process and considerations involved in the recruitment process, including the following three components that the Selectmen must consider prior to moving forward with the search:
1. Determine whether the Town would conduct its own search or whether it should work with an executive recruitment firm.

2. Determine whether the Board of Selectmen should conduct the search, or whether the Board will select a more broadly based screening committee. Town Counsel should be involved due to issues involving open meeting law in either of these options. 
3. Determine whether the Board of Selectmen, in conjunction with an executive recruitment firm, should conduct the search.

Ms. Kety discussed the challenges involved with recruitment of a town administrator at this time, considering the uncertainty of the economy, the proposal to change Plymouth’s form of government, and confidentiality considerations.   Ms. Kety noted that she has spoken with two consulting firms to gather information relative to what types of services are offered in the recruitment process.  In her professional opinion, she said, it would be most helpful to have an executive management recruiter involved in such an important process, to ensure that the Town gets the most objective advice on salaries and the selection of candidates.   Ms. Kety noted that the cost of an executive search would likely run anywhere from $9,500 to $12,000 based on the service components requested, plus the cost of advertising.
The Selectmen posed questions to Ms. Kety and offered their thoughts regarding the recruitment process.  Discussion ensued regarding the ability and duration, as allowed in the Charter, to have the Assistant Town Manager serve as Acting Town Manager; management contracts; salary ranges in comparative communities; and the effect of the Charter proposal on the recruitment process.  
Upon the suggestion of Selectman Tavares, it was decided that Chairman Quintal and Vice Chairman Malaguti would speak with Ms. Arrighi, the Assistant Town Manager, to discuss these matters and ascertain what her intentions are with regards to serving as Acting Town Manager and/or Town Manager.   Once equipped with further information, the Board will discuss the Town Manager search again in January. 
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Proposal of Hiring Freeze – Selectman Machado noted that he plans to put forth another proposal for a complete hiring freeze in January, based on projected budget shortfalls and a 10% reduction in State aid.  

1,000 Acres – Chairman Quintal requested a status update on the Town’s plans for the future of the 1,000 Acres site.

Information Relative to Licensing – Chairman Quintal asked if the Town’s MUNIS financial tracking software can generate alerts when prospective licensees apply for new permitting and licensing.  
Tax Relief for Plymouth Citizens Serving in the Armed Forces – Selectman Tavares asked that the Town’s Veteran’s agent bring forth a proposal to provide some sort of tax relief or payment deferral for Plymouth citizens serving in the Armed Forces.   
Budget / State Aid / Legislative Delegation – Selectman Tavares inquired about the timetable for discussion on the FY2010 budget.  He suggested that the Board invite Plymouth’s legislative delegation in for a report on the State’s budget.  
Discussion ensued amongst the Board regarding the budget.  Mr. Sylvia explained that he and the Finance Director intend to provide a report in January outlining the three budget scenarios he has asked Town Department Heads and the Schools to compile.  Mr. Sylvia discussed the measures that he and the Finance Director are taking to address anticipated cuts to the FY2009 budget and uncertain revenue forecasts for FY2010.  

Letters
Letters of Resignation – Vice Chairman Malaguti acknowledged letters of resignation from Brian Kuhn (Energy Committee) and David Crawley (Historic District Commission) and asked that letters of thanks be sent to each, in gratitude for their service on these committees.

Closing of Cooks Pond Road – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a letter from the Massachusetts Division of Fisheries & Wildlife regarding its request that Cook’s Pond Road be closed to vehicular access because of repeated illegal dumping along the roadway.  

Intersection at Ship Pond and Long Pond Roads – Vice Chairman Malaguti made note of a letter from a citizen who expressed concern regarding the safety of the intersection of Ship Pond and Long Pond Roads.  Vice Chairman Malaguti agreed that this intersection needs to be addressed and asked for an update as to where this matter might fall within the DPW’s list of projects.

Roadway Recommendations from Old Colony Planning Council – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted correspondence from the Old Colony Planning Council (“OCPC”) regarding roadway studies and recommendations.  While he agreed with OCPC’s recommendation for the installation of speed tables on Gunners Exchange Road, Vice Chairman Malaguti questioned OCPC’s assessment of a dedicated left-hand turn signal at the intersection of Federal Furnace and South Meadow Roads as ‘cost-prohibitive.’  The timing of the light simply needs to be changed, he said.  

Town of Carver / Airport Commission – Selectman Machado noted the request from the Town of Carver for its own representative on Plymouth’s Airport Commission, considering the proximity of the airport to Carver.
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.  He wished the citizens of Plymouth Happy Holidays and noted that the Board does not plan to meet on December 23rd and 30th, unless something time-sensitive arises.  Chairman Quintal then asked everyone to remember the troops serving overseas, and he thanked the Town’s employees who work during the holidays to ensure safety and the smooth operation of municipal services.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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